Board of Directors – WORKSHOP NOTES

Math & Science Academy, 8430 Woodbury Crossing, Woodbury, MN 55125

Thursday, March 21, 2013

Present:
Bob Kreischer, Daniel Dawiedczyk, Lisa Anderson, Sarah Burns, Ken Thielman, Sandeep       Chandak, Anne Cardenas, Susan Mooney, and Heidi Bardwell. Absent –Judith Darling


Late Arrival – Alice Quammen Lee

**  Members were notified the meeting discussions were being recorded for note taking purposes and said recordings would be deleted after notes have been composed.

3) Introduction of Authorizer – Board of Directors Chair, Sandeep Chandak, introduced Glory Kibbel with Student Achievement Minnesota, our charter authorizer. This is the first opportunity the new Board members have had to meet Glory.

4) Changes to the Strategic Plan – The Strategic Plan document was created in 2010, and last modified in 2011. Subcommittees were formed at the last BOD meeting with the intention of presenting possible changes to the Strategic Plan at the March and April meetings. There were some questions about the logistics of making changes to the actual electronic document:

a) Who – Bob Kreischer suggested that it was the responsibility of Joyce or Lisa of the MSA Administrative Team. He also thought it could have been Paul Simone. Bob said to forward the changes to him, and he will investigate and delegate the task appropriately.  

b) When & How – Ideally the proposed changes will be turned into the office staff one week prior to the next BOD meeting. This allows enough time for it to be printed and included in the packet at the meeting, and also gives everyone time to review the information before the meeting. If your committee finishes ahead of schedule, and would like to email your changes to BOD members even sooner, then that is acceptable. Even though the format is not typical because the Vision Statement appears at the top of each section, it was discussed and decided that the current format would remain.

c) Timeline for completion – The goal is to have all the input presented by the next meeting. Then there would be time for discussion and review of the changes, with the document being finalized by the end of the school year. 

· Ken Thielman mentioned that, due to legislative practices, the Finance/ Budget portion would likely not be done by the deadline. For this reason, it is sometimes necessary to hold budget meetings in June. The current Plan’s budget is a three year budget that is guaranteed based on the bonding documents. It could be included in the Strategic Plan with the understanding that everything will change after this year’s budget is finalized.

5) Vision, Mission, Core Values – Sandeep has done some research on other school websites and found that their Vision and Mission statements were easy to find. This is not so with the MSA website. It is very difficult to find the Vision and Mission on the MSA website. Sarah Burns mentioned that there were concerns at the Parent Team Meeting about the school’s website also. In previous discussions with Justin Gehring, the IT administrator, it was mentioned that there were issues of time and resources preventing the timely maintenance of the website. Sandeep was hoping to bring the issue to Alice Quammen Lee, who leads the Technology subcommittee. Alice is not present at this time, but there were suggestions made that there would perhaps be alumni who would be willing to maintain the website voluntarily, or at a reduced price. Alice will be the appropriate person to handle looking into this matter.

a) Vision Statement- The Vision Statement needs only to be 1-2 sentences in length. 
· It should be a concise statement that clearly sets a goal. 
· It does not need to mention math and science because the purpose of a vision statement is not to address the issue of how the goal will be accomplished. 
· It was noted that there are plenty of students at MSA who do not particularly excel in math and science, but they are still receiving a rich academic experience. 
· It was also noted that in forming a vision statement, you need to ask if the statement was true five years ago, and will still be true 5 years from now. If so, then the statement is good representation of the organization. It was decided that the current Vision Statement does not need to be changed.

b) Mission Statement- The Mission Statement will be things that you will use to accomplish your vision.
·  Susan Mooney suggested adding leadership and volunteerism into the Mission Statement. 
· Sarah Burns shared a document that she found that highlighted qualities that were considered “global.” Included in the list of characteristics were: “bravery, citizenship, fairness, wisdom, integrity, love, humor, zest, appreciation of beauty, social intelligence” and more. These character qualities are now being taught in some elite schools, and students who display these qualities are being sought after by the elite colleges and universities. 
· Anne Cardenes noted that colleges across the board are looking for kids who display [social and emotional] intelligence. 
· It was noted that in terms of adding this type of language to the mission statement, it would make it necessary to also change the curriculum to include these ideals. Sarah then noted that it is already in the vision statement as “global citizens.” 
· Should the issue of character be mentioned in the mission statement? How will it be addressed in the classroom? Is there curriculum available to guide teachers in teaching these moral lessons? 
· Some schools require a certain amount of volunteer work, but would it defeat the purpose of volunteering if students are being forced? Similar requirements have been implemented in the past, but some families felt that their children already spent enough time in volunteer roles. It would be difficult to track volunteer hours for every student. 
· After thorough discussion, it was decided that MSA would lean toward providing opportunities for students to volunteer in the community rather than requiring volunteer hours. This would be a smaller more immediately manageable step toward developing the characteristics of global citizenship within the student body. Therefore, the mission statement would change slightly to include the terms “leadership and volunteerism.” 
·  The new mission statement would be: “To offer intense math and science experiences and challenging opportunities in the arts and humanities. To develop lifelong learning skills, including critical thinking, effective time management, leadership skills, volunteerism and collaboration with peers.”
· This change will not be put to vote right now, but this was meant to be a brainstorming session.   

c)  Core Values- Core Values can be any number of things. The meeting packet provides examples of Vision, Mission, and Core Values statements from other charter and private schools in the area.  
· St. Croix Prep mentioned “honesty and integrity” and “respect and responsibility.” It was suggested that those phrases should be added to our core values because they are basic expectations that everyone should be held to. 
· Some other schools referenced during discussion were: Trinity School at River Ridge and PACT Charter School. 
· Sandeep plans to compile a list of possible additions to the current list of Core Values. At the next meeting, it will be easier to eliminate statements we do not want to include than to try to add more at that point.

d) Communication and Community Presence- Heidi Bardwell asked for clarification within the Strategic Plan regarding MSA’s presence in the community. She noted that there is a need for MSA to be represented in the community, not always for the purposes of fundraising and/ or recruiting, but to be recognized as part of the Woodbury community. Currently, MSA is more of an after thought because we are not part of District 833.
· Heidi recently attended a meeting with the Woodbury Chamber of Commerce where they talked about working with the school district to provide an opportunity for students to gain interviewing skills. Heidi mentioned that they should consider including Math and Science Academy in that program. 
· Alice Lee spoke about a similar instance in the past where MSA was not considered along with the other High Schools in the community. 
· This type of community networking does not seem to fit well within any of the current sub committees. There is a lack of communication with the community of Woodbury, with our own MSA community, and even legislature. Sarah Burns, speaking as the parent’s representative added that the lack of communication is a substantial concern among parents. It was agreed that communication should be addressed in the Strategic Plan. Heidi Bardwell offered to take on that responsibility.
6) By-laws review- At the last meeting, there was discussion about three possible changes to the by-laws: changing the time of the election and seating of new board members, and extending the term service from 2 years to 3 years. The previous discussion of these issues was put on hold to allow for gathering of additional information. These issues are now being readdressed. 
a) NOTE: This discussion bounced back and forth quite a bit with no shortage of input. The opinions and concerns have been compiled into a chart for ease of review.  
	
	Advantages
	Disadvantages
	Ramifications
	

	Holding elections in April or May
	*Would allow new board members to be seated in June or August

*Would help establish a logical timeline for BOD terms. 
	*Parents of incoming students would not be able to vote or run for election.

*There will be parents voting who will not have kids enrolled when the new members are seated
	*Not really critical for these parents to participate in election due to their newness to the MSA community 

*Parents of 6th graders and other incoming students would still be able to take an active role by joining a committee

*Move forward under the assumption that anyone who votes will have the best interest of the school in mind.


	

	Seating new members in June
	*Summer months to read and get up to speed with issues

*Possibly attend Training/ workshops

*New members would start the new school year fully prepared

*Would establish a logical timeline for BOD terms
	*makes it necessary for all old business to be finished in May
	*contract renewals and contract extensions would be approved at May mtg.

*elections should be held in April
	

	Seating new members in August
	*new members would be seated in time for new school year to begin

*allows extra time for old business to be wrapped up.
	*New members would still be getting acclimated when the first deadlines were being set, e.g. director’s goals.

*Makes it necessary for outgoing BOD members to attend Aug. meeting for the sole purpose of handing over the reigns
	*Mandatory for new members to attend June meeting to get up to speed.
	


b) Seating of new board member – Additional Discussion
· Committees would not be completely turning over at that time because not all committee members are board members. The committee members that carry over can assist in bringing new BOD members up to speed. 
· What is the biggest difference between seating new board members in June or August? If new members really did not do anything but accept their positions, and say which committees that they would like to be on, then this could be added to the end of the June meeting. 
· In the past, it has been the first item of business on the agenda when seating new members in January. It can and be easily changed beginning next year; all business will be conducted first, and the new members will be seated afterward. Lisa Anderson agreed that adding this order of items to the end of the June meeting would satisfy her concerns about completing all old business before the new members are seated.

c) Holding elections in April or May- Additional Discussion
· Questioned whether or not there has been lack of involvement from parents in the springtime versus fall. The implication is that it could effect the election. 
· It was noted that the definition of a community member is, “a person that does not have a student at the school.” This means that the parent of a graduating senior could run as a community member in the April election because they would not be seated on the Board of Directors until after graduation in June. This could be confusing, and it is important to be careful with the language in the by-laws in order to avoid confusion. 
· Sandeep had posed the question about elections and seating new BOD members to Glory Kibbel prior to the meeting and she shared her insight from working with other schools. 
(1) She said that MSA was unique in our election process because we start at the second semester with a new BOD. 
(2) Most schools hold their election in April and seat new members in early summer. This makes sense because summertime allows the opportunity for training and preparation. 
(3) Many schools use July 1 as the kickoff date for the business of the new school year. The reason for the July 1 kickoff date is that new funding comes in July, and new laws typically start in July as well.
(a)  The consensus regarding the July 1 date was that our June date was close enough, and it would not interfere with the July 4th holiday. 
· The next questions that Sandeep asked Glory was whether or not these changes could be implemented for the next election, and what would it do to the current BOD members whose terms are up at the end of the year. 
(1) The changes can be implemented for the next election by passing a resolution saying that the currently serving members’ term would be extended by six months, until June of 2014. 
(2) The second resolution would say that the elections would change from November to April. These changes need to be voted on at the meeting tonight, and also at the next meeting.

d) Changing term of service from 2 years to 3 years- Sarah Burns stated that if we have not yet made a final decision about whether or not MSA can function as a viable high school, then voting on a 3 year BOD term is premature. Even though it is possible only to serve 2 of the 3 years, the change would seem pointless if no one actually ever served the full three years. This would be the likely scenario in a three year middle school where the incoming parents were not able to seek election according to the by-laws. 
· Bob Kreischer agreed that it has yet to be determined whether or not MSA will continue as a 6-12 school. He talked about some of the financial obstacles that would need to be overcome in order to give prospective students a full high school experience. 
· He did say that from his perspective, it is a difficult situation to lose ½ of the BOD every year because of a 2 year term. Keeping 2/3 of the BOD each year would be the biggest advantage to having a 3 year term. Anne Cardenes asked if stability or effectiveness of the BOD has been an issue in the past due to the 2 year term. Sandeep noted that parents have served multiple terms in the past, so the BOD has not had an issue with turnover. 
· Since there are so many uncertainties, this issue will be tabled for now. 
(1) It should be revisited before the next election, so candidates will know the time commitment. 
(2) It will also need to be determined how the election will be staggered among the current members.

7) Motions to be added to the agenda under New Business

a) cancel November election and postpone until April

b) extend the terms of Lisa, Ken, Sandeep, and Dan by 6 months each

c) change by-laws (this would need to be voted on at 2 meetings)

d) approve co-op with another school for baseball

8) Other New Business

a) Follow up with finance committee’s approval of negotiations for Fab Lab course. 
9) Lottery changes
a) Change process of notifying families of the outcome of the enrollment lottery. There is no need to make families wait so long for the results. The timing made sense in the past, when the BOD met on the first Thursday of the month. It is no longer necessary to wait so long. Glory Kibbel clarified the requirements for this type of change: Since the lottery process is in the contract, it must be voted on in order to change it.
